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Emailed to epolicy@valeroyal.gov.uk
Vale Royal Borough Council

Environment and Sustainability Directorate

Wyvern House

The Drumber

Winsford

Cheshire

CW7 1AH

08 May 2007

Dear Sir or Madam

DEVELOPER CONTRIBUTIONS SPD
Thank you for giving the Home Builders Federation (HBF) the opportunity to comment on your Draft Supplementary Planning Document for Developer Contributions. The HBF have considered the proposed document and have made the following observations
Supplementary Planning Documents

The HBF has concerns about the manner in which the Council is intending to implement its revised SPD. Before preceding further with our response may we reiterate the government policy regarding the use of Supplementary Planning Documents as set out in PPS12 which states:   

        “2.43 Supplementary planning documents may cover a range of issues, both thematic and site specific, which may expand policy or provide further detail to policies in a development plan document. They must not however, be used to allocate land. Supplementary planning documents may take the form of design guides, area development briefs, master plan or issue-based documents which supplement policies in a development plan document. The following principles apply to a supplementary planning document:

i. it must be consistent with national and regional planning policies as well as the policies set out in the development plan documents contained in the local development framework;

ii. it must be clearly cross-referenced to the relevant development plan document policy which it supplements (or, before a relevant development plan document has been adopted, a saved policy);

iii. it must be reviewed on a regular basis alongside reviews of the development plan document policies to which it relates; and

iv. the process by which it has been prepared must be made clear and a statement of conformity with the statement of community involvement must be published with it.

         2.44 Supplementary planning documents may contain policies which expands or supplements the policies in development plan documents. However, policies which should be included in a development plan document and subjected to proper independent scrutiny in accordance with the statutory procedures should not be set out in supplementary planning documents” (PPS12 paragraphs 2.43/2.44).”

Given the above policy the HBF strongly believe that SPDs should not be used as a flexible policy lever, which can be revised by the council, to introduce what are effectively new policy requirements. SPDs should further explain and support the policy not prescribe it. Of course  the HBF is aware PPS3 become applicable to development from 1 April 2007 and as such is a material consideration. However, the requirements of PPS3 should be reflected in forthcoming development documents as intended by CLG in paragraph 6 of PPS3:

“6.  The policies in this PPS should be taken into account by Local Planning Authorities and Regional Planning Bodies in the preparation of their Local Development Documents and Regional Spatial Strategies They should consider the extent to which emerging Local Development Documents and Regional Spatial Strategies can have regard to the policies in this statement whilst maintaining plan-making programmes” (PPS3 paragraph 6).”
Whilst there is no comprehensive guidance given with regard to the incorporation of PPS3 in current local plans, except that should the council wish to reflect the advice in PPS3 sooner through policy then an early review of the local plan should be undertaken. This is also suggested in the CLG letter accompanying PPS3 to local authorities. 

In relation to the revised SPD criteria the HBF consider that the requirements are being introduced incorrectly. 

Topic Paper 1: Introduction and General Guidance

General Comments

Firstly the HBF would like to draw attention to the Circular 05/2005, paragraph B5, which sets out the five tests which must be met by all local planning authorities in seeking planning obligations:

“A planning obligation must be:

(i) relevant to planning;

(ii) necessary to make the proposed development acceptable in planning terms;

(iii) directly related to the proposed development;

(iv) fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the proposed development; and

(v) reasonable in all other respects.”

The HBF believes that many of the obligations set out in this document do not meet these tests. Overall, the HBF would like to emphasise that it is crucial that any planning gain requirements are fully considered in relation to site viability. Whilst the public inevitably wants developers to fund a range of facilities and services in their areas, it must be remembered that developers can only be asked to fund these where need directly relates to new development. Furthermore, if planning gain requirements are unrealistic then landowners won’t sell their sites, and developers won’t find them profitable enough to develop. As a direct consequence, the Council would then be likely to struggle to meet it’s housing supply requirement. It would also then fail to meet its responsibility to meet the housing requirements of the whole community. Indeed, such a situation would result in worsening affordability problems. 

The SPD neglects to fully identify the positive contributions that housing developments can add to a community, new development can assist in improving the local environment through the redevelopment of redundant sites etc.

The HBF considers that many of the requirements for contributions are unnecessary as there is an increasing amount of households due to; an ageing population, increase in one person households, etc. which means that although more houses are required, there are no additional people to cater for.    Further trends have indicated that the average household size is decreasing which supports the above argument.  Therefore, it is considered that the Local Planning Authority should not demand such requirements.  Existing mechanisms, such as Council Tax, should be used to provide funding for such facilities.

The HBF considers that planning policies such as planning obligations, which are of a prescriptive nature, should not be presented and considered simply as a Supplementary Planning Document.  Such policies could potentially have a considerable impact on developments and their viability and therefore should be examined independently as a Development Plan Document.

Financial Appraisal

In relation to the requirement that a developer conducts a financial appraisal, authorities can seek to negotiate with developers and can request open book accounting but it cannot expect or require it.  Furthermore, different developers and development schemes will operate to different cost and profits and it will be difficult for a third party to comment on what is, and what is not, financially appropriate.

Topic Paper 2: Transport and Movement

The HBF does not object to improving transport provision, so long as it is proportional to the impact of a development, and does not go beyond the requirements of Circular 05/2005. 

Topic Paper 3: Education

Whilst the HBF recognises that the Council notes that educational contribution will be determined by the type of dwellings built, it would like to emphasise that it is not appropriate for all new housing development to contribute towards the provision of, educational facilities if there is no direct link between the need for those facilities and the development proposed. For example because there is adequate provision or provision with spare capacity already in existence, or because they should be provided out of the public purse and are already being or will be paid for by the occupants of new housing through their Council Tax.

Topic Paper 4: Employment, Recruitment and Training

Whilst the HBF appreciate that the Council have not set specific requirements for this, it believes that some of the requirements which will be encouraged are overly onerous on developers. They do not meet the criteria set out in Circular 05/2005 of being “fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind in the proposed development.”  It must be recognised that requirements like this will impact on the overall viability of a scheme at a time when affordability is a key issue. Not everyone in a proposed development will need such services and therefore, it may not be appropriate to provide them. 

Topic Paper 5: Northwich Vision

The HBF believes that the requirement for all significant new development within the Northwich Vision area be the subject of three dimensional modelling to be too onerous. The setting of a threshold of 5 or more dwellings is too low. 

5.0 

The requirement for a 5% contribution for schemes with or adjacent to Northwich town centre, in addition to the detailed breakdown of developer costs, is too onerous on developers. While the HBF notes that the Council is prepared to take into account site conditions and profitability, the HBF believes that the contribution should be determined on a site by site basis.  

7.0

It is considered that the requirement for developers to pay contributions in full in advance of development is premature as developers will not have been able to secure receipts for the dwellings.  This is particularly an issue for the smaller developers who may not have sufficient funds up front.

Topic Paper 6: Recreation and Open Space

The HBF do not object to developers being asked to provide open space in housing developments. However, it emphasises that requirements must not be too prescriptive and ideally should be determined on a site by site basis so that local circumstances can be determined. Furthermore, a development should only provide for open space when ‘it is directly related to the proposed development’ (Circular 05/05).  A development should not be required to provide facilities in order to satisfy a deficiency within the locality. 

5.0

The HBF repeats this concern with regards to formal play space provision. The costs per dwelling as set out in the schedule are based upon every bedroom space being occupied. However, the reality is that household sizes have been getting smaller. It is clearly not the case that the average 3 bedroom house is occupied by 2 children, 4 bedroom house is occupied by 3 children and so on. The reality is many 3, 4 and 5 bedroom dwellings are only occupied by couples. Therefore, not everyone in a housing development will have children/ use the facilities and therefore, the HBF believes this policy goes beyond the realm of what is reasonable as set out in Circular 05/2005. 

The SPD suggests that, for developments where there are existing play spaces located within the distances specified, it is considered appropriate for developers to provide a commuted sum payment for off site improvements i.e. strategic parks, environmental improvement and maintenance.  It is unreasonable to request a commuted sum for this purpose, as it is not in accordance with Circular 05/2005 where new development must only be required to contribute to provision required to meet the genuine need it creates and must not be expected to contribute to any existing shortfall.  This is a fundamental requirement.  

The HBF objects to the inclusion of a maintenance and monitoring requirement in the provision of formal recreation space. HBF believe that this is unnecessarily onerous, and goes beyond the requirements of Circular 05/2005, and is a matter for the Local Council and community to oversee. 

Topic Paper 8: Built Environment

7.0

In relation to the requirement that in the case of larger scale developments applicants will be required to demonstrate how at least 10% of its predicted energy requirements will be derived from renewable energy capture and use on site, the HBF objects. This policy has proven to be unworkable; 10% renewables provision on site might not be the most appropriate means of achieving this overall reduction, either technically or financially. Additionally 10 dwellings is a low threshold, given that these requirements may significantly impact on a site’s viability. 

8.0

While the objective of seeking to secure public art in major developments is a laudable one in policy, what is now proposed in this draft SPD is too prescriptive and goes beyond what is stipulated in policy and way beyond the remit of the town and country planning legislation. Therefore, for it to be a hard and fast requirement of new development over what is a very low site size threshold is unreasonable and excessive. The target of 1% of construction costs is also over onerous on developers. It is certainly not required in order for development to proceed and does not meet the 05/2005 tests. The SPD must be brought back into line with the policy  which recognises that public art is something which is desirable rather than necessary. It certainly cannot be justified in every case.

Thank you again for giving the HBF the opportunity to comment. We trust you will take our comments into account and look forward to receiving further information regarding the progress of the document.

Yours faithfully,

Laura Edwards

Laura Edwards (maternity cover for Gina Bourne)

Regional Planner – Northern Region
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